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COURSE NUMBER: SUR 102 

 

PREREQUISITE(S): None 

 

CO-REQUISITE(S): None  

 

COURSE 

DESCRIPTIONS 

This course covers the principles and application of aseptic 
technique, the preoperative role, and medical/legal aspects. 

 

TEXTBOOK(S): Textbook information can be found on the Book Inn web site 
at http://www.sccsc.edu/resources/bookstore. It will also be 
included on the course syllabus addendum distributed by the 
instructor. 

 

REFERENCE(S): None 

 

OTHER REQUIRED 

MATERIALS, TOOLS, 

AND EQUIPMENT: 

Scrub suits  
Protective eye wear 
Two blank mini DVD-RW – need a total of 2 hours 
1 box of latex surgical gloves-appropriate size 
1 file folder with pockets  
 

 

METHOD OF 

INSTRUCTION: 

Lecture, web sites, computer software, DVD’s, class 
discussion, class projects, lab demonstrations, return 
demonstrations, PowerPoint and, workbook exercises. 

 

GRADING SYSTEM: 94 - 100 = A 
85 - 93 = B 
80 - 84 = C 
75 - 79 = D 
Below - 75 = F 
 
 
 
 

 

http://www.sccsc.edu/resources/bookstore
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GRADE 

CALCULATION 

METHOD: 

Lab grades and major tests  
Daily grades (quiz grades, class 
participation, homework) 

= 
 
= 

50% 
 

25% 

 

Final exam = 25%  

 = 100%  
 

 

ATTENDANCE 

POLICY: 

 

The student is responsible for punctual and regular 
attendance in all classes, laboratories, clinical, practica, 
internships, field trips, and other required class activities.  
The College does not grant excused absences; therefore, 
students are urged to reserve their absences for 
emergencies.  When illness or other emergencies occur, the 
student is responsible for notifying instructors and completing 
missed work if approved for late submission by instructors. 
 
100% attendance is expected.  For the didactic phase of 
instruction, a student who is absent more than 20% of the 
time, except in extenuating circumstances with approval by 
the division dean will be awarded a grade of “F”. 
 
Allied Health Professionals are expected to be consistently 
punctual and present.  The Surgical Technology Program 
begins the process for developing a dependable health care 
professional.  Students are urged to give serious 
consideration to any absence as this may adversely affect 
their employability. 
 
In the didactic phase, students are expected to call in to the 
Surgical Technology Instructor (592-4215) prior to their first 
scheduled class on each day of absence. Any quizzes given 
on the day of absence will equate to a zero. Students will be 
held responsible for all class and lab material covered on the 
day of absence.  It is the student's responsibility to contact 
the instructor if they have to leave class.  Failure to do this 
will result in the student being given a warning for the first 
offense and subject to disciplinary action, including being 
dropped from the program, for the second. 
 
The student who is absent on the day of a major test will be 
responsible for making up the test on the day they return and 
any other material covered on the day of absence.  It is the 
student's responsibility to contact the instructor upon return 
to class concerning a satisfactory time to complete the major 
test.  Failure to contact the instructor on the day of return or 
complete make-up work on the agreed upon day will result in 
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a zero grade for the test the student has missed 
          
Make-up tests will not be the same test that was originally  
administered.  They will usually consist of short answer; fill in 
the blank, and essay questions. 
 
The student is tardy if not in class at the time the class is 
scheduled to begin and is admitted to class at the discretion 
of the instructor.  If the student is tardy during a period in 
which a major test is given, the test must be completed 
during the time remaining in that period.  Any unannounced 
quizzes missed because of tardiness or absence will equate 
to a zero.  The lowest quiz grade will be dropped.  If student 
is absent on a day a quiz is given, that grade will 
automatically be the grade that is dropped.  Failure to return 
from a break at the designated time will be counted as a 
tardy.   
 
Two tardies or two early dismissals will count as an absence. 
 
Instructors maintain attendance records.  However, it is the 
student’s responsibility to withdraw from a course.  A student 
enrolling in and attending at least one course session 
remains enrolled until the student initiates a withdrawal. 
 
Withdrawal Policy:  During the first 75% of the course, a 
student may initiate withdrawal and receive a grade of W.  A 
student cannot initiate a withdrawal during the last 25% of 
the course.  Extenuating circumstances require 
documentation and approval by the appropriate department 
head and academic dean. 
 
Absences for Religious Holidays:  Students who are absent 
from class in order to observe religious holidays are 
responsible for the content of any activities missed and for 
the completion of assignments occurring during the period of 
absence.  Students who anticipate their observance of 
religious holidays will cause them to be absent from class 
and do not wish such absences to penalize their status in 
class should adhere to the following guidelines: 
 

1. Observance of religious holidays resulting in three or 
fewer consecutive absences:  Discuss the situation 
with the instructor and provide written notice at least 
one week prior to the absence(s).  Develop (in writing) 
and instructor-approved plan which outlines the make 
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up of activities and assignments. 
 
2. Observances of religious holidays resulting in four or 

more consecutive absences:  Discuss the situation 
with the instructor and provide the instructor with 
written notice within the first 10 days of the academic 
term.  Develop an instructor-approved plan which 
outlines the make up of activities and assignments.   

 
 

ACADEMIC 

CONDUCT:  

 

ACADEMIC DISHONESTY:  Students are expected to uphold the 
integrity of the College's standard of conduct, specifically in 
regards to academic honesty.  All forms of academic 
dishonesty including, but not limited to, cheating on 
assignments/tests, plagiarism, collusion, and falsification of 
information will call for disciplinary action.  Disciplinary action 
imposed may include one or more of the following: written 
reprimand, loss of credit for assignment/test, termination 
from course, and probation, suspension, or expulsion from 
the College.  For further explanation of this and other 
conduct codes, please refer to the Student Handbook. 
 

CELLULAR PHONES AND PAGERS/BEEPERS, MP3 PLAYERS, 

CD’S AND HEADPHONES:  Cellular phones, pagers/beepers, 
MP3 Players, CD’s and headphones are not permitted to be 
turned on or used within the classroom or lab.  Students may 
not receive or send telephone calls, text messages, or pages 
during class.  They are responsible for turning off any 
electronic device upon entering the class or lab.  Unless 
required for a course, MP3 players, CD’s and headphones 
are not allowed in any class/lab at any time.  Use of these 
devices during classroom time will be considered a violation 
of the student code as it relates to “disruptive behavior.”   

 

CLASS/LAB 

PROCEDURES: 

SUR 102 is one of the major courses in the Surgical 
Technology program.  In order to successfully complete this 
course, students must have a final overall average of "80."  
An average of less than "80" will prevent students from 
continuing in the program.  Additionally, the student must 
satisfactorily complete all required competencies in the lab. 
 
Because spelling is so important in the medical profession, 
spelling will count off ½ point each word.  It is suggested that 
students keep a spelling and grammatical errors notebook 
and include corrections.  It has been proven that students 
who keep a written account of their errors will improve their 
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spelling and grammar tremendously.  Employers look closely 
at spelling and both oral and written grammatical errors. 
 
Students are responsible for their own learning.  The Surgical 
Technology faculty are committed to the success of the 
student, but serve primarily as facilitators of learning.  Much 
of the knowledge and skills to be learned will come from the 
students participating in group activities in and outside of 
class.  When students take an active part in the learning 
process, retention of material is increased and there is a 
greater chance of success in the program 
 
Class and lab participation is an important part of your grade.  
This includes, but is not limited to, participation in group 
activities and class/lab discussions and demonstrations.  
Students may be assigned a topic to present to the class. 
  
It is very important that students understand any material 
they missed on their tests.  All material is essential to the 
student's success on the final exam, clinical rotation, the 
National Certification Exam, and the profession.  It is the 
student's responsibility to note any questions missed and to 
look up the correct answer. 
          
Students are not allowed to take tests home under any  
circumstances.  Students must review all tests in class at the 
designated time when they are returned by the instructor. 
          
Students will be subject to oral and written quizzes on any  
assigned material.  Students should read assignments and 
study daily and be prepared for each day's class.   
          
Late assignments (not turned in on the date and time 
specified) or failure to bring assigned texts or materials will 
result in a zero for a daily grade.  Late or incomplete 
assignments must be completed before a final grade can be 
given for the course.  
      
In all of the Surgical Technology courses, students will have 
study guides for each lesson or unit.  These study guides will 
direct students as to what pages to read, what information 
sheets to obtain, and what worksheets or assignments are 
due.  The first information sheet after the study guide will be 
a list of objectives for that unit.  This sheet will begin, “Upon 
completion of this unit, students should be able to:” and then 
it will list major facts or bits of information that students will 
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need to learn from that lesson.  This is also a guide to the 
information that will be on the tests.  Students should study 
the objectives before class and be prepared to discuss them 
in class.  
 
Most of the skills students will be learning require much 
practice in order to become efficient.  Each student will vary 
in the amount of time needed to practice.  Each student 
should practice a procedure until he/she feels comfortable 
with it. 
 
Some class time is devoted to lab practice; however, 
students will be expected to practice in the lab on their own 
time.  During lab sessions, all students will not be able to 
work at the same time.  Those not working directly in the lab 
practice will be expected to remain busy and not in idle 
conversation. 
 
Students may find it helpful to choose a lab partner to 
observe them during lab practice.  Much can be gained by 
observing others in the lab.  Lab performance is very 
important and will count a major portion of the grade. 
 
During lab practice, students will be required to wear scrub 
attire, and they will be required to purchase protective eye 
wear to be worn at all times.  Failure to have on required 
attire including eye wear will result in a zero grade for the lab. 
 
Latex surgical gloves are worn during the majority of the lab 
practices and are purchased by the student.  Students who 
display sensitivity to latex will be required to provide a 
statement from their physician and purchase latex free 
surgical gloves. 
 
Several of the lab practices will be taped.  Students are 
required to purchase two blank mini DVD-RW with at least 
two hours taping time. 
 
In group lab, students will see demonstrations and will be 
checked off on various skills. 
 
If students are absent during the group lab time, they will be 
responsible for making up all material missed.   
 
Students are also encouraged to spend any free time they 
have in the lab.  Much of their professional career is spent 
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performing technical skills that must be completed accurately 
and quickly.  To be good at their job, these skills must be 
second nature to a Surgical Technologist, and the only way 
for this to occur is for students to practice them continually.  
Students must be competent in all skills before beginning 
their clinical rotations. 
 
Computer software packages are available in the Health 
Sciences computer lab and in room 216 in the surgical suite 
on identification of surgical instruments and other material.  
Some class time will be allotted for computer use, but 
students will spend additional time on their own.  Our 
Surgical Technology web site 
(http://library.sccsc.edu/surgtech/), is also available and may 
be assessed from the Internet.  Assignments will be made 
from the web site and software packages. 
 
Prior to beginning clinical rotations, students will be given a 
comprehensive instrument test.  They must pass the 
instrument test with at least a “90” before they will be allowed 
to begin their clinical rotation. 
 
Students will also be required to complete a comprehensive 
lab check off prior to beginning clinical rotations.  They must 
pass this check off with at least a “90” before they will be 
allowed to begin their clinical rotations. 
 
All of this material is very important for the student to retain. 
It will not only be on the certification exam, but will be 
important for the student professionally as a Surgical 
Technologist on the job.  Students should start from the 
beginning trying to learn the information, not just for the test 
but for the future. 
 
It is very important for students to read and study from their 
texts and not just from their notes.  Remember, the 
certification exam comes directly from the book not from the 
explanations given in class.  Students must be familiar with 
the terminology used in the texts so that they will know it on 
the certifying exam. 
 
Remember, this is a major course.  Continuation in the 
Program depends upon successful completion of this course.   

 

ACCOMMODATIONS: 

 

Students who need special accommodations in this class 
because of a documented disability should notify Student 

http://library.sccsc.edu/surgtech/
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Disability Services. You may contact Student Disability 
Services by calling, (864) 592-4811, toll-free 1-800-922-
3679; via email through the Spartanburg Community College 
web site at www.sccsc.edu/SDS/; or by visiting the office 
located in the Dan Lee Terhune Student Services Building, 
room 112 of the Spartanburg Community College campus.  
By contacting Student Disability Services early in the 
semester, students with disabilities give the College an 
opportunity to provide necessary support services and 
appropriate accommodations. 

 
 

 

http://www.sccsc.edu/SDS/
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COURSE 

COMPETENCIES & 

OBJECTIVES: 

Upon satisfactory completion of this course, the student 

will be able to: 
 

I. Analyze the care, handling, and classification of basic 
surgical instruments, and identify them by sight. 

 
 1. List and define the following four major instrument 

 categories or classifications, and choose an 
 example of an instrument that falls into each 
 category: 

  A.  cutting and dissecting         
   B.  clamping and occluding 
  C.  grasping and holding  
   D.  exposing and retracting 
 2.  Analyze the following five additional instrument  
  categories: 
  A.  suturing or stapling          
  B.  viewing instruments           
  C.  accessory instruments  
  D.  dilating and probing 
  E.  suctioning and aspirating 
   3.  Distinguish the two types of retractors:  
 A.  hand-held or manual 
  B.  self-retaining 
   4.  Identify the following parts of a clamp: 
  A.  finger ring 
  B.  shank  
  C.  jaw  
  D.  ratchet  
  E.  box lock 
   5.  Identify on sight each instrument in the basic 

 laparotomy set, plus a mosquito clamp.  Analyze the 
 use of each instrument. 

   6.  Identify the following knife blades on sight and select 
  which handle they fit: 
  A.  10                            
  B.  11                            
   C.  12  
   D.  15  
   E.  20 
    7. Discuss the care and handling of surgical   
   instruments. 
    8.  Discuss the cleaning, terminal sterilization,   

  lubricating, inspecting and testing, packaging, and  
  sterilization of surgical instruments. 

    9.  Analyze the three problems of early surgery and tell  
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   how each was overcome. 
          

II. Assess and apply principles of aseptic technique and 
 surgical attire 
 

   1. Define the terms related to aseptic technique as  
  discussed in class. 
   2. Demonstrate and assess the basic principles of  
  aseptic technique. 
  3. Employ universal precautions. 
  4. Assess proper personal health and hygiene. 
   5. Evaluate proper surgical attire. 
 6.   Evaluate sources of contamination. 
 7.   Identify on sight the surgical instruments shown in  
  class and analyze their use. 
 
 III. Demonstrate proper scrubbing, gowning, and gloving. 
   
 1.  Compare the common antiseptic soaps used for the  
  surgical scrub. 
 2.  Choose the proper attire prior to scrubbing. 
  3.  Evaluate all things that should be checked prior to 

 scrubbing (the preparations for scrubbing). 
  4.  Assess the areas of the gown and gloves that are  
   considered sterile once donned. 
  5.  Evaluate situations when you would don sterile  
   gloves without a gown. 
  6. Demonstrate the following in the lab and assess the  
   aseptic principles involved:  
   A.  open gown and glove 
   B.  scrub 
   C.  dry hands 
   D.  don sterile gown 
   E.  don sterile gloves - closed method 
   F.  change one and two gloves - open method 
   G.  gown and glove another person 
   H.  remove gown if contaminated during case 
    I.  don sterile sleeve if sleeve becomes   
    contaminated 
   J.  remove gown and gloves at end of case 
   K.  don gloves without a gown 
  7.  Identify on sight the surgical instruments shown in  
   class and analyze their use. 
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IV. Assemble and open surgical supplies and set up a case 
 for surgery. 

 
 1.  Contrast and identify standard drapes and evaluate  
  their use. 
 2.  Define the following terms:   
  A.  fenestration       B.  impervious 
 3.  Analyze the uses of the basic instrument sets  
  discussed in class. 
 4.  Select the basic supplies needed for various surgical 

 cases.  (If you were getting the case together, what 
 supplies would you need to obtain.) 

 5.  Open all supplies needed for a basic abdominal  
  procedure and demonstrate the aseptic  
  technique principles used. 
 6.  Perform a surgical scrub, don gown and gloves, and 

 demonstrate the aseptic technique principles used. 
 7.  Drape the instrument table and mayo stand and  

 demonstrate the aseptic technique principles used. 
 8.  Set up an instrument table and mayo stand for a  
  basic abdominal procedure within the given  
  time frame. 
 9.  Set up a back table for a dilatation and curettage  
  (D&C) within the given time frame.  
 10. Analyze the proper order of steps in setting up a  

 case.  Be able to give which steps are done first, 
 second, etc. 

 11. Perform a sponge, needle, and instrument count. 
 12.  Analyze both the scrub nurse and circulating nurse's 
  responsibilities in setting up a case. 
 13.  Identify on sight the surgical instruments shown in  
  class and analyze their use. 
          

V. Evaluate the preoperative preparation of the surgical  
  patient to include transportation, positioning, and  
  prepping and draping the surgical site. 

 
 1.  Perform a shave and scrub prep on various surgical 

 sites and evaluate the principles involved. 
 2.  Drape the surgical patient for various surgical 

 procedures and evaluate the principles involved. 
 3.  List the steps for the following draping procedures in 
  proper order: 
 A.  Laparotomy 
  B.  Vaginal 
  C.  Extremities 
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 4.  Analyze the various patient positions and assess 
 which position is used for various surgical cases. 

 5.  Position the patient correctly in each of these   
  positions: 
  A.  Supine (dorsal)         
  B.  Prone             
  C.  Lithotomy            
  D.  Jack-Knife (kraske)     
  E.  Lateral  
  F.  Trendelenberg 
  G.  Reverse Trendelenberg   
  H.  Fowler's (barber chair)  
   I.  Sitting   
  J.  Laminectomy 
 6.  Evaluate the criteria for positioning the surgical  
  patient. 
 7.  Manipulate the operating table for proper surgical  
  positioning. 
 8.  Assess the special equipment, table attachments, 

 and accessories essential to placing a patient in the 
 proper surgical position. 

 9.  Evaluate the dangers and resultant post-operative  
 discomforts in poor or improper surgical positioning. 

 10.  Employ the safety measures which must be 
 remembered when positioning a patient for surgery. 

11.  Identify on sight the surgical instruments shown in  
 class and analyze their use. 

  
  
 

 


